
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

NEXT 
BULLETIN DEADLINE   

June 9th 2023 

MAY 2023 Issue 

Hikurangi Friendship House Office Hours: Mon, Tues, Thurs 9.30 am to 12 noon,  
Fri 9.00 am to 2.30 pm,  Closed Wednesdays.  

Contact Friendship House  
on 4338452 or 

Linda on 021 142 3679 

 
 

AUTO FOCUS LIMITED 
*All Vehicle Servicing 

*All Warrant of Fitness Work 
*WINZ Quotes Available 

*Big variety of Batteries, Filters, Oils and Parts 
 

Please Contact either Wayne or Kev on 09 9454553 

 
I HOPE YOU ALL 
ENJOYED YOU 

MOTHER’S DAY THIS YEAR 
 

I hope you were all pampered 
With lots of love, chocolates, 
etc and we must not forget 

Grandmother’s as well. 

Hello Hikurangi!   
Lot's going on this month with a few projects on my 
register coming to a close.  We have slightly changed 
the operational side of this role to better work together 
with the community on projects and initiatives within 
our village.  Our first change was to change the role 
title from Community Development Manager (CDM) to 
Hikurangi Community Development Coordinator 
(HCDC).  We have also come to the conclusion that we 
need to widen the scope of input into outcomes from 
within the HCDC work load.  A consultation programme 
has been created where community members can   
subscribe to receive information and surveys, and have 
a say in what is being worked on and what the outcome 
of projects might look like.  We encourage all people 
who live in, work in, or regularly visit the Hikurangi  
district to sign up to receive this information and      
participate in giving feedback.   
You can take this short survey to subscribe  
(www.surveymonkey.com/r/P5YTC5Y) or check the flyer 
for more registration options.  I look forward to       
engaging with you all on projects and initiatives taking 
place around Hikurangi.   

International Rally of Whangarei 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

This was won by Hayden Paddon for the 
8th time.  

Congratulations. 
They came through Hikurangi on May 

13th for their re-fuel stop. 
This was a good opportunity for the    

community to come and meet the drivers 
and see their cars. 

 

Street view  
with some 

of the  
Rally Cars 

coming 
through 

Hikurangi 

 

Hayden 
Paddon & 
Co-driver  

John    
Kennard 
Changing 

tyres 



RAINFALL APRIL 2023 
 

 HUKERENUI    187 mm 

 HIKURANGI     210 mm   
 MARUA         291 mm   

We would like thank the following people who give 
us these Rain Results each month. 

Hukerenui: Lillian Reid, Hikurangi Linda Vanstone 
and Marua Rob Roest 

These rain measurements are taken from their rain 
gauges in their local back yards. 

Church Services In Hikurangi 
 

Hikurangi Village Church: Meet Sundays at 
10am, in the  Hikurangi War Memorial hall. Last 
Sun of month is a  Shared Lunch.  
Phone/Text Stuart on 0274 575247. 
Hikurangi Catholic Church: Valley Rd         
Sundays 8 am Mass 1st Sun & Liturgy 2nd, 3rd & 
4th 10 am. 
Hikurangi Christian Fellowship: Sundays 10am 
or contact 4338654 and please leave a message. 

 

If you have any stories that could go in the bulletin 
please either drop them into Friendship House or 

email them to friendship@hikurangi.co.nz 

Opuawhanga Community Hall  
Our inaugural pumpkin day judging day took place on 
26th March! What a great community day it was; with 
some amazing pumpkin entries, including decorated 
ones.  We also have some amazing budding artists in 
our community, showing off their expertise in the  
pumpkin themed colouring competition!  A buzzing    
market day also took place. here were sausages and 
cold drinks a plenty, not to mention a new addition to 
the menu - egg and bacon rolls which went down a 
treat!  All this under a cloudless sky – it almost felt like 
summer!!   
A huge thank you to all that entered the competition, 
joined in the fun on the day, to our awesome stall   
holders and also to our fantastic sponsors who were so 
generous. 
We are planning to hold this event again, so watch this 
space for when and come join us!!!  
Remember, if you are looking for a venue for your   
birthday, wedding or any other celebration, the Hall is 
available for hire (she’s had a new lick of paint inside 
recently and is looking rather smart!!  

Please contact Joan on 0211614872 or email                   
joandempster6@gmail.com  any enquiries about hiring 
the Hall.  

HIKURANGI HISTORICAL MUSEUM 

Despite this recent bout of 
rain, we are carrying on 
restoring our museum  
buildings. The old Court 
House is almost finished 
and quite a few people have 
commented that it looks 
beautiful. Thanks again to 
all the helping hands that 
have made this project a 
success.  
Our next step is to beautify 
the old Jail too. When 
Thomas Henry Beddek (the 
first constable to be       
stationed in our village)  
arrived in 1897, the jail was 
situated at the back of his 
house. Nowadays it houses 

our archive and an exhibition about the fire brigade and 
all the police officers that served in Hikurangi over the 
years.  
Our local Councillor Gavin Benney was previously a   
policeman in Hikurangi for 24 years. He has kindly   
offered his help with painting the museum and is 
booked in to talk to local school children who will be 
visiting the museum this week. Gavin wrote a book 
about his experiences, Country Cop 24/7 - The life and 
times of a rural cop. We are looking forward to hearing 
about his interesting time as a police officer. He once 
held the informal title of “best clearance rate in the 
country”. 
 
If you would like to help with our ongoing restoration 
works, please get in touch or come to the museum. We 
will have working bees every Tuesday/Thursday from 
4pm until nightfall and on Saturday from 9am to 1pm 
(and possibly even longer) -  of course weather       
dependent.  
 

Our opening hours are Tuesday/Thursday  
and Saturday 10-11.30am or by appointment. 

 
Email: hikurangi.museum@gmail.com 

  
Facebook: Hikurangi Historical Museum 

Bonding  
Laughter helps us bond with each other because it sends 
out a powerful signal that we like being around people 
and that people enjoy being around us. 
Research has shown that: 

 people who laugh more tend to be liked more by 
their friends. 

 Teachers who use humour are liked more by their    
pupils. 

 Groups of employees who laugh together are 
more  productive that those who are more      
serious. 

 Employees enjoy their jobs more when their     
supervisors have a good sense of humour. 

What do you get when you cross 

A GREAT WHITE SHARK  

with a COMPUTER? 
 

A mega-bite. 

mailto:hikurangi.museum@gmail.com


HIKURANGI COMMUNITY LIBRARY 
OPEN HOURS Phone 4338773 

 

Mon, Wed, Fri 10am - 2pm, 
Tues 10am - 4.00pm, Thurs 10am - 6pm 

 

Email:library@hikurangi.co.nz 
 
 

Call in  to see our range of 
books. We can also request 
books from the Whangarei 
Library and they will come 
out on our next bus day. So 
call into the library to see 

when that is. 



SERVICES AVAILABLE  
AT HIKURANGI FRIENDSHIP HOUSE 

 

LAMINATING: per sheet 
A5 @ $2.50 A4 @ $3.50  
 
COLOUR COPYING: per sheet 
A4 @ $1.50    A3 @ 3.00 
 
EMAILS:  Standard fee to send and receive $2.50 
Attachments @ 20c per page 
 
SCANNING available too 
 
TYPING SERVICES:  Ask us about our rates. 
 
PHOTOCOPYING SERVICES 

Justice of the Peace:  
SHAYN ROUSE Phone 433 8471 

Hikurangi Village Church 
Transport: The Village Church runs a van for the week 
of pension payments, to Whangarei for shopping. It leaves 
Hikurangi at 10am on a Thursday.  

Please either Phone or text Theresa to book a place on 021 
243 6889. Also someone is available to take locals to       
appointments etc in Whangarei when necessary.  
Phone or text Stuart on 027 457 5247. 

Children’s Lighthouse & Playgroup 
20 George Street Hikurangi 
 
 

Public Session Open Hours  

Fridays only 10am –12noon. 

Email: playgroup@hikurangi.co.nz 

Contact Sharlene on 021 616 755 

 

Tai-Chi: Every Wednesday at 1.30pm 
Hik Memorial Hall. Cost $4 per session. 
Ph Linda on 4338062 or 021 142 3679 

(Not in School Holidays) 

Hukerenui Playcentre 
Our centre is located at 9 Crows Nest Road.  

Contact us about coming to us in 2022 
Email: hukerenui@playcentre.org.nz 
Session Times: 
Monday to Friday 8.45am to 12.45pm. For more info please 
call in and talk to us @ the above address. 

Thanks for supporting our Hikurangi Bulletin.  

2023 Donations are now due. 
 Your $10.00  annual  Bulletin Donation would be 

very much appreciated, this helps to keep this communi-
ty publication operating. Unfortunately due to postage    
going up each year we have to raise our postage, so if 

you would still like it posted to your address, then please 

add   $17.00 for postage. Please note!!! If you still        

require the Bulletin to be posted to you please let me 
know that you wish to continue. Thanks Linda.  

 

Suggested ways to pay:- 
Call into  Friendship House Office. Drop off at the Hikurangi 
Library (addressed to the Hikurangi Bulletin). Please name. 
Can be posted to 10a King St  Hikurangi, Or direct to our bank 
account number:   
ANZ  06 0996 0093533 02 (ref. your name please). 

 
Name………………………………Address………………………..                
 
Donation $………………….    Postage $..………………………… 

 

Civil Defence contact person is 
Cory Haslam 0221915709 

Hikurangi Mountain Lions News 
Well the weather was kind and we managed to host our 
annual Golf Tournament on Saturday 25th March!!!  
What a great day and plenty of money raised for our 
chosen charity for this year “Kind Hands” A huge thanks 
to everyone that joined us for this fun day but also to all 
our amazing sponsors who gave so generously! 
We were proud to be part of this year’s Hikurangi     
ANZAC Celebrations.  Such an important day and what a 
great turn out!  Once again, how lucky we were with 
the weather!  
We are always looking out for local projects that need 
help.  If there is something that you think we could help 
with, please feel free to text or call Bruce, our Projects 
Chair, on 021 492 747 Until next time, stay safe and 
well.   The Hikurangi Mountain Lions 

Justice of the Peace: 
NELLIE NAIKER Phone 021 0814 4539 



HIKURANGI  
TAKEAWAYS 59 King St        

PHONE 4338 448 
 

CHINESE,  FISH & CHIPS,   
FAMILY MEALS,  Mon 4pm - 8.30pm,  

Tues - Sun 11am - 9pm 
 

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK   

Hikurangi Community Notices.  
 

Badminton (Social): Wed 9 - 12noon @ Hiki Memorial hall 
$3 per session.   Rackets available. Contact Robyn 433 8718. 
Children’s Lighthouse Playgroup: George St. Tues & 
Thurs 9.30 am – 12.30pm.  Contact Sharlene  021 283 7944  
Fire Brigade: Training Monday Nights at 6.30pm in the 
Fire Station.  More Volunteers needed. 
Friendship House Trust: Meets every 4th Tues of the 
month at 5.30pm held in the Hikurangi Hall.  
All welcome. Phone 433 8452 for more information. 
Hikurangi Business Association: Meets monthly, if         
interested in attending or joining contact 
hba@hikurangi.co.nz 
Hikurangi Freemasons Lodge No 140:  
Contact Ivan Berryman 4335847 or  Steve  435 5601. 
Hikurangi Transfer Station Please Note Winter Hours 
Open Hours: Monday to Sunday 8pm to 1pm. 
Hikurangi Golf Club: Ph Paul Allen 027 3212041. 
Hikurangi Hall: For  Hire.  Phone 433 8452 
Jack Morgan Museum, Hikurangi: Open 10am-4pm daily. 
Justice of the Peace: Shayn Rouse  Phone  433 8471 &  
Nellie Naiker 02108144539 
Kindergarten: 5 Park St,  Phone 433 8535 
Hikurangi Civil Defence contact Cory Haslam 0221915709 
Hik Library Hours: Mon, Wed, Fri 10 am - 2pm Tues 10am
-4pm Thurs 10am - 6pm  Sat & Sun closed. Ph 433 8773.   
Hikurangi Lions: Meet 2nd & 4th Tuesday of each month.    
Phone either Cyndy Verryt  on 946008 or 021544531 or  
Carol Head on 0273661029. 
Hikurangi Plunket: Whanau Anhna Plunket Holly 027 
203 2863, Mon & Thurs Home & Clinic visits. Drop-in Clinic 
at 33 King Street Kensington, 9am to 1pm Wednesday &   
Friday. No  appointment necessary.  
Hukerenui Playcentre:Email Hukereui@playcentre.org.nz 
Marriage Celebrant: Jeanette Logie Contact 0210359313 
Museum: Hours are: Tues, Thur s, Sat 10am-11.30 am, or 
by  appointment.   Contact number 433 8062  
Museum Committee: Meet in the Museum every 3rd Sat 
of the month at 9.00 am.   Phone Linda 433 8062 or please 
Email: hikurangi.museum@gmail.com.  
Opuawhanga Com Hall: For  Hire Ph Joan Dempster  on 
0211614872 
Eureka Taekwondo: Self Defence for  all age groups.  
Hik Sch Hall, Tues & Thurs 6pm -7pm. Please just turn up on 
those nights for more information. Thanks. 
Tai Chi: Held in the Hikurangi Hall @ 1.30pm every 
Wednesday (except school holidays). Please Phone Linda on 
4338062 or 021 142 3679 for more info.  
Whakapara Pony Club:  Steve Martin  
Whakapara Women’s Institute: Contact Marie 433 9900.  
Whangarei District Council:  Phone 430 4200. 

 

If anything needs to be changed in these Community Notices 

please let us know before our deadline which is on the front 

page. Of the Bulletin. We are not responsible for information 

that is wrong if people do not let us know of any changes. 

HIKURANGI VOLUNTEER FIRE BRIGADE

Hi Hikurangi 
This month we celebrated         
International Firefighters’ Day, join 
us in acknowledging and honouring 
the work of our firefighters and 
those who support them, giving up 
there time to help keep our area 
safe. 
Our firefighters do so much alongside fighting fires. 
They respond to a wide variety of emergencies         
including motor vehicle accidents, medical emergencies 
and dealing with hazardous substances.  
Every call is different.  
With the weather that is currently hitting us it’s a      
reminder to be prepared. If you need to travel, drive to 
the condition and don't drive through flood waters.  
If you lose power, use torches not candles if you can. if 
you need to use candles place them on a heat resistant 
surface, keep them away from anything that could catch 
fire. 
 
Follow MetService New Zealand for the latest weather 
warnings and follow NZ Civil Defence and Civil Defence 
Northland page for emergency warnings and advice. 
Call 111 if life or personal safety is under threat. That 
includes when people are trapped by floodwater, slips or 
fallen trees and when people need help to evacuate 
safely. 
 
Do you need a smoke alarm? Message us on     
Facebook or come see us on Mondays from 
6.30pm 
 
Last month was another quiet month with 8 calls  

02/4/23 Hika 641, 6411 Ngunguru 791, 7910 Fire in   
     Bush Matapouri. 
02/4/23  Hika 641 Car Fire Whakapara. 
04/4/23 Hika 641, 6411 Kamo 191, 192 Fire out of  
     control Kauri. 
05/4/23  Hika 6411 Portland 151, Whangarei 127 Alarm 
      sounding Maungatapere. 
13/4/23  Hika 641, 6429 Kamo 191, 192 Oil Spill Kauri 
14/4/23  Hika 641 Assist Ambulance Oakura 
20/4/23  Hika 641 Medical Whakapara 
23/4/23  Hika 641 Fire in Vicinity Hikurangi  

Until Next Month  OS Bain 

Kia ora Hikurangi people, 
We had the first Hikurangi Residents Association     
meeting and 7 people attended in addition to the     
organising group. We had a discussion about issues and 
projects that were important to residents, and then 
identified/voted for the top 3 projects and issues. 
Projects: 
Skatepark upgrade 
Valley Road fruit trees prune and feed 
Pony club horse trek around lake and rocks 
Issues: 
Main street footpaths safety  
Roaming dogs, Night personal safety 
If you want to be involved in working on, or finding  
solutions, for the any of these listed - or if you have 
ideas on how some of these might be actioned - please 
email hikurangiresidents@gmail.com with the project or 
issue name in the subject line. You can also contact us 
by texting Kirsten 0277144932 or Larisa 0212545879. 
Emails are preferred. 
We need as much involvement as we can get, to get 
movement on this mahi.  
Next meeting Tuesday June 13th @ 6.30pm Hik Hall. 



STRICTLY EFTPOS ONLY                D.I.Y 

Ace Timber Products (formally Guyco Timber)  

are excited to  announce, we will now stock timber (grade two).                         
Available from 35 George Street, Hikurangi. 

           75 X 50 MG H3.2 $5.00 LM 4.8m lengths.   

         100 X 50 MG H3.2 $5.41 LM 4.8m lengths.  

   150 X 50 MG H3.2 $8.51 LM 6& 4.8m lengths.   

               90 X 30 MG Industrial H3.2 4.8m Decking $3.40m lengths            
We also sell competitively priced Bagged/
bins of firewood, bags of kindling & shavings 

KING’S BIRTHDAY WEEKEND 
JUNE 3rd-5th 2023 

2023 
 

GUM BOOT    
THROWING 

COMPETITION 
Winner 

Les Bull with  
Hamper 

Rally Information: The weather held off for us and the rally 
was successful again in 2023.  Congratulations to Hayden 
Paddon who won the northern stages.  Our Hikurangi "Meet 
the Drivers" saw children interacting with the drivers.  Thanks 
to all those who sponsored goods for the  hamper, and to 
Ryan and the HBA team for feeding the    drivers, service 
teams, and the public over the span of the day.  Also a big 
thank you to all the volunteers from around the district who 
did safety control of the multiple rural     stages.  We would 
love to hear any suggestions of what you would like to see 
included in the "Meet the Drivers" event for 2024, contact 
admin@hikurangi.co.nz or 021616755 to put your ideas   
forward. 



Whangarei Mobile Library Bus 
This arrives outside the Hikurangi Community  

Library at 1.15pm every 4th Thursday of the month. 
Please call into the library for the next date of arrival. 

Please contact the library on 4338773  
Thanks. 

 

Funny Stories: If anyone has any of these that would be 
suitable for the Hikurangi Bulletin please call into     

Friendship House with them or email us at                  
friendship@hikurangi.co.nz. 

They would be very much appreciated. 
 

Thanks Linda (Editor). 

      
      J C Godfrey 

 
Certified Plumber & 

Drainlayer & Digger Work 
 

PO Box 53 
Hikurangi 0150 

 
Ph/Fax (09) 4338858 
Mobile 027 4976632 

johncg1943@gmail.com 

-General 

Electrical 

-Heat 

Pumps 

 

Hikurangi Police 
Policeman Rado (Greg) 

Tēnā koutou katoa, 
It’s been a month or two since my last Bulletin piece. It 
is Monday 1st of May and I write this piece while in the 
office with the heat pump going.  
Feeling the change of season is upon us. Like many I 
thought we got past the devastation of Cyclone Gabriel, 
only to be hit with another sub-tropical weather bomb 
over the weekend and the tail of it hanging around for 
the remainder of this week? I hope you’re all managing 
alright and getting through without too much damage to 
your personal property/belongings.  
With this, if there are any whanau struggling or not  
making ends meet, come into the station, have a korero 
with myself or Josh, we may be able to assist? We hold 
some food boxes at the station containing dry           
perishables so if there are whanau that are in need, by 
all means come see us.  
We had a good turn out for the Anzac Service held here 
in Hikurangi, good march to the cenotaph, with a service 
and back to the bowling club for a few snacks and for 
some of the lucky ones, some beverages. Its good to 
see the young tamariki attending these services. (“At the 
going down of the sun and in the morning, we will    
Remember Them”) 
Officer Josh is settling in well and enjoying his start 
here. We have started doing random check points,    
restraints/seatbelts, driver’s licenses, wofs and          
registrations along with alcohol are our focus. These 
check points will increase overtime and may include 
some late-night alcohol check points. 
Our vehicles are now equipped with radars so please 
watch your speed, exceeding the limit will result in fines. 
If we flash you, turn our red and blue lights on, while 
driving, it’s a warning, check your speed. A reminder to 
watch your speed around our Kura’s/schools in the 
mornings and afternoons. 
Theft of cars and cars being dumped in our area has 
slowed down, probably due to one of our local boys  
being responsible for majority of these and now, he is 
having spent some time in the Ngawha Hotel. There 
have been a few reports of burglaries in and around our 
area with mainly battery-operated power tools and   
electronics being targeted.   
The local 4 square was recently targeting and robbed, 
the offender was quickly nabbed in the Tikipunga area 
shortly afterwards. I’m not to sure what his thinking was 
behind his actions, lucky none of the staff involved were 
injured. 
For everyone out there, if you see something suspicious, 
take some details of what you’re seeing i.e., registration 
plates, description of person/s and give us a call so we 
can follow up. Please be vigilant, secure your property 
and keep a kanohi/eye out on your neighbour’s property. 
Once again, the numbers for an emergency if it’s      
happening now 111 and if its historical having already 
happened its 105 to take a report.  The 105 reports, if in 
the Hikurangi area will eventually get assigned to me or 
Joshua. If it’s a 111-call needing urgency it will get     
assigned to the nearest available unit. 
Lastly I’d like to apologise for anyone who comes to the 
Hikurangi Station only to find it unmanned, sometimes it 
is a case of luck having a officer present when you    
arrive.   
For now, stay safe out there, take care and look after 
each other. 
Mā te wā/bye for now/see you later 

 
Kupu o te marama: Word of the month: 

kaimahi: worker 
He kaimahi pai koe!  

You are a good worker 



Hikurangi War Memorial Hall available for hire 
Large Hall with Supper Room and  Extra Large Kitchen.  

Hireage for Social, Birthdays Weddings etc. 
 

To enquire please contact Friendship House on Phone 4338452 during open hours which 
are on the front page of the Bulletin or email us at friendship@hikurangi.co.nz 

Hikurangi Bus Run Thursdays 
Leaves Hikurangi @ 9.30am 
(opposite Miners Rest Café).  

Returns from Whangarei 
@ 1.30pm and arrives  

Back to Hikurangi @ 2.05pm. 
$3 each way. Please note!! Gold 
cards do not apply to this run. 

HIKURANGI SENIOR  
CITIZENS CRAFT CLUB 

would like to welcome you 
all to our group 

DATES FOR THE FUTURE 
May 29th.  

June 12th & 26th. July 10th & 24th.  
Aug 7th & 21st. Sept 4th & 18th. Oct 2nd, 16th & 

30th. Nov 13th & 27th. Dec 11th. 
This is open to anyone that would like to come 
along. We start at 9.30am-11.30am with morning 
tea. If more information is needed please contact 
Linda on 4338062 or 021 142 3679 


